

August 25, 2025

Mrs. Linda E. McMahon Secretary of Education Department of Education Submitted to: REGULATIONS.GOV

SUBJECT: Hearings, Meetings, Proceedings, etc.: Negotiated Rulemaking Committees;

Correction

Docket No. ED-2025-OPE-0151-0001 Federal Register Number: 2025-14333

Dear Mrs. McMahon:

On behalf of the American Public Health Association, a diverse community of public health professionals who champion the health of all people and communities, I respectfully submit these comments in response to the U.S. Department of Education's request for input on the implementation of the *One Big Beautiful Bill (OBBB)*.

APHA welcomes the opportunity to submit comments to ensure the law is appreciates the opportunity to submit comments to ensure the department implements the law in ways that strengthen student access, transparency, and accountability. We also emphasize that decisions made in this process will have lasting effects on the public health workforce. A critical issue that must be addressed is the exclusion of professional public health degrees, the Master in Public Health (MPH) and the Doctor in Public Health (DrPH), from the list of federally recognized professional programs under 34 CFR §668.2. The exclusion threatens to weaken the pipeline of trained public health professionals needed to sustain a versatile workforce vital to the nation's health. It continues to erode clearly defined public health career pathways and undermine the nation's ability to sustain a resilient public health workforce.

The OBBB raises annual and lifetime borrowing limits for students in federally recognized professional degree programs. Public health students are excluded from these provisions, and as a result, those pursuing advanced training in public health are denied the more favorable loan opportunities extended to other professional programs. Professional public health degrees, specifically the MPH and DrPH, are designed for practice and leadership in the field. They are distinct from research focused academic degrees such as the Master of Science (MS) and the Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) in Public Health. By affirming their place as professional degrees, the Department of Education will ensure that public health professional degrees are aligned with other health professions already receiving such recognition.

¹ Code of Federal Regulations. 34 CFR §668.2. Washington, DC: US Government Publishing Office; 2025.

This exclusion overlooks the fact that professional public health degrees are accredited by the Council on Education for Public Health (CEPH), which is formally recognized by the U.S. Department of Education as the accrediting body for academic public health. CEPH sets rigorous academic and practice-based standards comparable to other professional programs. CEPH accreditation attests that the schools or programs equip all MPH and DrPH graduates with the foundational public health knowledge. Furthermore, the Certified in Public Health (CPH) credential provides a nationally recognized demonstration of professional competency, like the licensure pathway for other professional. The CPH credential demonstrates mastery of core competencies, ensures readiness to protect the nation's health, and requires continuing education to ensure that public health professionals remain current on advancements in the field.³

APHA, together with other accredited institutions, ensures access to high quality opportunities for earning continuing education credits for CPH credentials. The CPH continuing education programs parallel the continuing medical education requirements for doctors, reinforcing that public health is a recognized professional field that demands ongoing learning to keep pace with evolving science, practice, and policy.

These distinctions underscore that public health is an applied, occupation specific profession, where degrees prepare graduates for direct entry into a workforce essential to the protection of the nation's health. Moreover, keeping our population healthy is linked to building a strong economy. Threats such as epidemics, natural disasters, and bioterrorism not only endanger health but also disrupt governance, the economy, and national security. This underscores that investing in a strong professional public health workforce, specifically MPH and DrPH graduates, is essential to protecting our nation's resilience. A well-supported public health workforce not only prevents disease and promotes wellness but also ensures that communities remain productive and resilient. A January 2025 Government Accountability Office report emphasized persistent gaps in the public health workforce across occupations and jurisdictions. These gaps limit the nation's ability to conduct routine surveillance and disease investigation, detect all-hazards, and respond effectively during public health crises. The gaps will only worsen if public health education does not equally receive support as the other professional degree programs.

As holders of a professional degree in public health, MPH and DrPH, their expertise spans emergency preparedness and response, disease prevention, health promotion, and the evaluation of population health systems. The public health workforce strives to educate the public on prevention strategies, promote wellness across communities, and strengthen the nation's defenses against bioterrorism and other health related threats to national security.

_

² Council on Education for Public Health. Accreditation criteria for schools and programs of public health. Washington, DC: CEPH; 2021. CEPH is recognized by the U.S. Department of Education as the accrediting body for public health education. Available at: https://ceph.org/documents/297/2021.Criteria.pdf

³ National Board of Public Health Examiners. Certified in Public Health (CPH) Exam; About CPH. Accessed August 2025. Available at: https://www.nbphe.org/certified-in-public-health/Economy

⁴ Inglesby T, Cicero A. Protecting the Nation from Health Security Threats. Health Secur. 2017;15(1):1–5. doi:10.1089/hs.2016.0122. PMCID: PMC5314989. PMID: 28092468.

⁵ U.S. Government Accountability Office. Public health preparedness: HHS and jurisdictions have taken some steps to address challenging workforce gaps (GAO-25-107002). Washington, DC: US Government Accountability Office; 2025. Available at: https://files.gao.gov/reports/GAO-25-107002/index.html

APHA supports the recommendations by the Association of Schools and Programs of Public Health.

1. Expand the List of Professional Degree Programs

APHA encourages the Department to expand the list of professional degree programs under 34 CFR §668.2 to explicitly include accredited professional public health degrees, the MPH and DrPH. CEPH, recognized by the U.S. Department of Education, defines these as professional practice degrees designed to prepare individuals for the public health workforce.²

2. Provide Clear Implementation Guidance on Loan Limit Changes

Public health students rely heavily on federal loans to complete their education. Uncertainty in implementation could disrupt financial planning and delay degree completion. APHA urges the Department to issue timely and clear guidance to institutions and financial aid administrators on whether new loan limits apply to loans originated or disbursed on or after July 1, 2026. Guidance should also include technical assistance and resources tailored to professional public health programs.

3. Retain and Restore Adequate Department of Education Staffing to Support Implementation

The public health workforce is strained by gaps in capacity and expertise.⁵ A reduction in Department of Education staff will only worsen these challenges. APHA recommends that the Department prioritizes using the additional \$1 billion in student aid administration funding to retain and expand staff, restore regional support, and strengthen help desk services, particularly those serving students pursuing professional degrees.

4. Support Institutions and Borrowers through Transparent Data Access

APHA values accountability but cautions that new metrics tied to graduate earnings risk misrepresenting programs that lead to high value but lower salary public service roles. APHA urges the Department to publish the methodologies behind these calculations in a transparent and disaggregated format, and to create a robust appeals process. Without these protections, programs producing graduates essential to the public's health could be penalized despite their critical societal contributions.

5. Clarify Pell Grant Packaging Changes to Protect Access

Many students in public health rely on a mix of Pell, state, institutional, and private grants. APHA is concerned that Pell packaging changes may unintentionally discourage students from accepting institutional aid. We urge the Department to clarify that Pell remains a first dollar program except in narrow circumstances where non federal aid fully covers the cost of attendance.

6. Add Public Health Expertise to Negotiated Rulemaking Committees

The Department's current RISE and AHEAD structures underrepresent the fields impacted by OBBB. APHA recommends including representatives from schools and programs of public health on both committees and creating a separate category for Financial Aid Administrators

who manage Title IV aid. This ensures that public health and financial aid expertise informs federal rulemaking decisions that affect the future of the workforce.

APHA also recommends the following:

- National Security Lens: Public health professionals are frontline responders in emergencies, including bioterrorism and pandemics. Federal definitions and financing structures must reflect this national security role.
- Workforce Sustainability: The GAO has documented persistent workforce shortages across jurisdictions.⁵ Without recognizing and supporting MPH and DrPH students, federal policy will deepen the gaps further undermining disease prevention, preparedness, and economic stability.

Conclusion

Recognizing the MPH and DRPH as professional degrees is essential to building and maintaining a robust public health workforce, vital in protecting the nation's health. Aligning the Department's implementation of OBBB with established accreditation and credentialing standards empowers students with the opportunity to pursue these public health professional degrees by granting access to the same federal loan and grant opportunities as their counterparts in other professions. By addressing the issue in rulemaking, the Department of Education can strengthen the pipeline of public health professionals, promote a healthier nation, reinforcing national security and the economy.

APHA appreciates the opportunity to share our comments on this important proposal. We look forward to working with the Department as the implementation process moves forward.

Please feel free to contact me with any questions regarding our comments.

Sincerely,

Georges C. Benjamin, MD

Lugal. Bejain

Executive Director